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Summary

The bulk of the past month, since the January 21st board meeting, was spent worrying about our legal situation: identifying the conundrum we’re in, seeking legal advice on how to get out of it, and reading the Colorado Revised Nonprofit Corporation Act.  This was all in preparation for filing amended and restated Articles of Incorporation pursuant to joining Parent Booster USA to obtain 501(c)(3) exempt status.  I also did a considerable amount of research into the compatibility of the King Soopers Neighborhood Rewards program with 501(c)(3) exempt status, including discussing the matter with Parent Booster USA founder Sandy Englund.  Fortunately we have two viable ways out of our legal conundrum, and our use of the KSNR program is not incompatible with 501(c)(3) exempt status in Sandy’s opinion.  Other highlights included appointing Pat Maloney as VP, incorporating Bylaws feedback from Chad Broer, handling routine operations (video, mouthguards, athletic packets, varsity shirts, registrations, equipment purchases), making contact with the original Chix with Stix incorporator and first president, preparing a membership list, and collaborating on budget preparation.
Progress made since December 17th, 2013 board meeting:

· Completed reviews and revision of Bylaws including incorporating feedback from Chatfield Athletic Director Chad Broer; proposed Bylaws ready for membership adoption
· Researched advisability of different terms for “player assessment fee” vis-à-vis 501(c)(3)

· Changing EIN on Wells Fargo accounts to be new Chix with Stix EIN.
· Began process of applying for membership in Parent Booster USA for501(c)(3) status.
· Drafted amended and restated Articles of Incorporation pursuant to 501(c)(3) exempt status application.
· Researched requirements and procedure for amending and restating Articles of Incorporation with Colorado Secretary of State.
· Identified legal conundrum: members never defined but membership approval required for Bylaws adoption and Articles of Incorporation amendment.

· Compiled history of booster club leadership by going through inherited club records.
· Exchanged email with Chix with Stix first president Jerry Lipscomb about Articles of Incorporation and Bylaws.
· Reached out to original Chix with Stix incorporator Doris Smalley; she returned my communication and is willing to work with us if necessary.

· Researched availability of alternative corporation names and domain names pursuant to changing the name of the corporation.

· Researched options for resolving legal conundrum caused by incomplete corporation startup, including reading Colorado Revised Nonprofit Corporation Act several times, and including pro-bono phone calls with three different corporate law attorneys.
· Researched compatibility of our participation in King Soopers Neighborhood Rewards program with 501(c)(3) status, including phone calls with Parent Booster USA founder Sandra Englund, and local tax accountant Hugh Marrs of Marrs-Sevier.
· Communicated with Clement Park Dental, who are not able to provide free mouthguard fitting services this year.
· Confirmed engagement of aKvideo for game videography, and delegated management of that vendor to new VP Pat Maloney.
· Reviewed requirements for athletic packets with Chatfield athletic secretary Deb Larsen, and reminded families to submit packets.
· Appointed Pat Maloney Vice President through action without a meeting, with written approval from existing board members.
· Opened registration for Player Dues.
· Researched current membership and prepared list for annual members’ meeting.
· Spoke with original incorporator Doris Smalley about filing amended and restated AoI.
· Budget revised and finalized, ready for review by members.
· Equipment bought from Coach’s equipment request: balls, string, training cones.
· Solicited design for varsity shirt; vendor selection in progress.
· Collaborated on budget finalization with treasurer.
· Analyzed registrations for tryouts and player dues; reached out to athletic directors at local schools without lacrosse programs.
· Clarified mutual indemnification concern with Parent Booster USA.
· Set up email aliases for all committee chairs.
Needs and plans identified since last board meeting:
· The club needs a separate online store for selling items from inventory.
· No other new needs or plans identified; the universe has stopped expanding.
Lessons learned since last board meeting, and implications thereof:
· If you’re going to start up a nonprofit corporation, do it right the first time.  Otherwise you leave the future community in a really weird legal circumstance, and create a lot of work for them.
· The advantages of obtaining 501(c)(3) status are dwindling. Originally I thought they would include simplifying our tax reporting, saving us sales tax, and deducting player dues from members’ taxable incomes.  Since corporations don’t need to file tax returns if their annual revenues are less than $25,000, the first motivation is somewhat moot, although it would be a good practice to file an annual “e-Postcard” as an exempt organization.  And it’s not clear that player dues are tax-deductible since players / members receive something of value for the money.  If we pay more in sales tax per year than Parent Booster USA charges for membership, then obtaining 501(c)(3) status through Parent Booster USA still makes sense from that perspective.  And obtaining exempt status facilitates receiving additional tax-deductible donations, and confers some sense of legitimacy on our organization.
· Estimating and monitoring the number of girls in the program is important.  The size of the program is an important concern because it not only affects the revenues of the booster club, but also determines whether we will have a Level 3 team.  The 2013 program had 49 girls.  As of this writing the 2014 program looks to have 41 girls.  Coach Everett says 42 girls is the absolute minimum for three teams.  JV and Level 3 can carry larger rosters (e.g. 20 players each) than can varsity, where playing time becomes a concern.  The maximum roster size for varsity is about 18 players.  If the numbers look low, then outreach / recruiting becomes relevant, e.g. contacting D’Evelyn, Bear Creek, and Collegiate Academy, reminding members to register, etc.
